Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, January 13, 2015
Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
Mr. Hintz invited in Cub Scout Pack 8 Den 1 to present the flag and recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

A moment of silence was held for Russell Oakes and Don Martin who passed away.

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of November 25, 2014, Regular Meeting of December 9, 2014 and Special Meeting of January 2, 2015, as written.  Voted (7-0)
Presentations 
Brownfields Redevelopment Agency Regarding Town Facilities
Brownfields Redevelopment Agency Chairperson Carla Sylvester and agency member Scott Bristol were in attendance to discuss town facilities options.  A memo was presented to Council and will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.  
Also, the final paperwork for the Watrous Street STEAP grant has been signed.  They are also still working on a drawdown of the EPA grant related to the Village Center groundwater.

Public Remarks
None
Bids & Contracts 
Approval of Gasoline Bid
Finance Director Jeff Jylkka provided an overview of the gasoline bid.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to authorize the Finance Director to purchase unleaded gasoline under contract with East River Energy through December, 2017 at the current rate, which was $1.94 on 1/13/2015.  Voted (7-0)

Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

None
Continued Business 
Review Draft Policy on Surveys
Mr. Maniscalco provided a draft policy regarding Surveys.  It was noted that the Library and Parks & Recreation normally conduct satisfaction surveys for their programs.  It will be determined if these types of surveys will be included in the policy.  Council members will review the draft and provide comments to Mr. Maniscalco prior to the next meeting.  Also neighboring towns will be asked if their legislative body reviews surveys of their departments and boards before they are distributed.
New Business 

Discussion of Public Information Meeting
The Council members provided their comments on the Public Information meeting. Comments included having a plan before starting any project; no more researching; the need for a priority list, the need for land and the need for a timeline.
Discussion of Facilities Committee Priorities
The Council discussed facilities priorities.  They agreed that the Police and Town Hall should be considered a top priority.  It was agreed to ask the Board of Education for their plan for grades 4 and 5 if Center School were to be used by the town, including how quickly they could move.  Other options for the Police Department were also discussed.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to direct a letter be sent to the Board of Education to clarify the timeline and costs to consolidate schools.  Voted (7-0)
Review of CNG Service Agreements
In order for the natural gas project to move forward, the Town needs to change all Town facilities over to natural gas.  As a result, the Town needs to sign service agreements for all buildings.  The agreements have been reviewed by the town attorney. The attorney raised concerns regarding two points; the time period for hooking into the gas line and the requirement for the Town to be responsible for ledge at the facility sites.  CNG has agreed to extend the time requirement for hooking up facilities.  CNG was not willing to waive the requirement for ledge.  As a result, an additional $30,000 contingency will be requested for dealing with possible ledge.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to waive the 2nd reading policy for this item.  Voted (7-0)
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to authorize the Town Manager to sign the nine service agreements for CNG (excludes Fire Company #2).  Voted (7-0)

Review Natural Gas Boiler Conversion Funding
The Town will need to go out to bid for the conversion of boilers but will need an allocated funding prior to starting that process.  Estimates were provided by Siemens at approximately $1.2 million. The Finance Director prepared a document that contains various options for funding, which will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s office.  The Board of Finance will make a recommendation to Town Council for funding.  It was the consensus of the Council to lease the equipment
Review Terms of CNG Community Contribution
The Town has negotiated the parameters of a community contribution which are included in the document provided to Council, which will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s office.  The Town will receive taxes from CNG for their pipeline and the Town will then write a check equal to those taxes as a contribution to the project.  The check written by the Town will not exceed $100,000 and will not be less than $95,000 and the agreement will last for 5 years.  The town attorney will draft a formal agreement for Council’s approval.
Plans for Informal Workshop Series
Mrs. Moore provided information on an informal workshop series to get the Council out into the community.  The workshops would be one hour long on one subject.  The tentative schedule is for the 3rd Thursday at 6:00 p.m. as follows:
February – Hope Church

March – Epoch Arts with invitation to Wendy Regan of Youth & Family/Social Services
April – Po’s Rice & Spice – Village Center

May – Center School – Tour and Talk

June – Sears Park gazebo

Ethics Commission Decision

The Ethics Commission provided a Memorandum of Decision on a recent ethics complaint.  No action was taken.  The document will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
Town Manager Report 

Budget Calendar

Mr. Maniscalco reviewed the budget calendar.  He proposed a special Town Council meeting between January 15th and the budget workshops to provide the town budget to the Council.
Update on Century 21 Sign
No timeline has been received regarding the sign.
Update on Annual Report
The 2013-2014 Annual Report was provided to Council.  The document is also on the Town website.
Update on KX Consolidation
A meeting was held in January with all of the community CEO’s and it was determined that the communities that said they would be leaving KX will stay for another year rather than pay a penalty.  As a result, this provides a balanced budget for 2015-2016 but does leave questions for the following year.  KX is planning to formally initiate the consolidation and to Montville on July 1st.  It is hoped that the consolidation will gain interest from other communities who may be interested in joining the group.
Update on Airline Trail Extension
The Town has received a $400,000 grant from the DEEP to extend the Airline Trail from the Village Center to Alden’s Crossing.
Other
During storm operations there have been issues with people leaving parked cars on the street.
Mr. Philhower asked if Portland received a grant for their Airline Trail extension.
Town Council Liaison Reports
Mr. Hintz noted that the Water Development Task Force will not meet for a couple of months until Council makes decisions on town facilities.
Appointments
None
Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $953.68.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks 

Colleen Mellen, Blacksmith Hill Road, commented on the Ethics Commission Memorandum of Decision, noting she was the complainant in the case.  She asked two questions; what becomes of the decision and when is the information public.  She also noted she disagrees with the Ethics Commission decision, suggested that there be required orientation for new members of boards and commissions and that the recusal guidelines be reviewed.
Bill Marshall, 6 Fairlawn Avenue, commented on the conversion of boilers at town facilities and noted that he feels Center School’s boiler is at the end of its useful life.
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements
The Housing Authority provided a letter to the Council noting that Frederick Maynard of Chatham Acres was elected to the tenant commission position on the Housing Authority Board.
A letter was sent to Superintendent Diane Dugas noting that the emergency shelter will be moved from the High School to the Middle School during the construction at the High School.

Mr. Philhower noted that the school custodians no longer do weekend building checks and expressed his concerns about temperature monitoring in the boiler rooms.  He noted that the Library solar panels have not been running and asked who monitors them.  He also asked again where the Boys High School baseball trophy is located.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 p.m. Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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